
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

MACON COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
MINUTES 
5/28/2024 

 
Members: Garrett Higdon, Engineer; Paul Higdon, County Commissioner; Vacant, Optometrist; Dr. Roy Lenzo, 

Veterinarian; Vacant, Pharmacist; Dr Matt Corbin, Dentist; Ellen Shope, Nurse Representative and Vice 
Chair; Dr. Michael Dupuis, Physician; Members of General Public, Jerry Hermanson Chair, Dr. Charlie 
Vargas; Vacant, General Member 

  
Members Absent: Paul Higdon 

  
Staff Present: Kathy McGaha, Amanda Cowart, Kirstyn Smotherman, Jen Germain, Jimmy Villiard, Jamie 

Waldroop, Jennifer Garrett , Jeremy Pless 
  

Guests: None 
  

Media: 
 

Call to Order: 
 

Welcome/Intro/ 
Departures/ 
Recognition/ 

Announcements: 
 
 

Public Comment: 
 

 
 

Agenda Approval: 
 

   
  

Presentation: 
 

2nd Annual Duck 
Hunt 

 
 
 
 
 

Will Woolever, Franklin Press 
 
Jerry Hermanson called the meeting to order at 6:15 p.m.   
 
 
Kathy McGaha introduced new employees: April Blanton, Health Information Coordinator; 
Skylyn Myers, Dental Coordinator; Cedar Lannon, School Nurse 
 
 
 
None 
 
 
Garrett Higdon made a motion to approve the Agenda. Dr. Matt Corbin seconded the motion. 
Motion passed unanimously. 
 
 
 
 
Kirstyn Smotherman presented information on the 2nd Annual Duck Hunt. During the 
Community Health Assessment, obesity was identified as a primary concern for Macon County 
residents. The Duck Hunt was created last year as a means of addressing this issue by increasing 
physical activity.   
 
What is the Duck Hunt? Rubber ducks are hidden along various walking and hiking trails in 
Macon County. All areas in Macon County are included; Franklin, Nantahala and Highlands.  



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Three separate Facebook Events were created, one for each area. Clues were posted on 
Facebook as to the location of the rubber ducks. 
 
What happens when you find a duck? Last year, MCPH collaborated with all three libraries 
within Macon County along with FROG Headquarters. When an individual finds a duck, they 
can bring it to MCPH, the three libraries or FROG Headquarters. They will then be entered into 
a raffle. Last year Highlands Aerial Park donated Half Mountaintop Zipline Tour vouchers and 
Highlands Outpost Mountain Coaster tickets.   
 
This year, a few things will be done differently. First, MCPH is increasing the amount of ducks 
from 35 to 100 ducks. Second, MCPH is creating a Facebook Group rather than an event. The 
benefit of a Facebook Group is being able to track and collect numerical data. Previously, story 
data was collected. Kirstyn gave examples of two stories. In both cases, the Duck Hunt inspired 
an increase in physical activity and health. A Facebook Group will ask individuals to answer a 
few questions about physical activity before becoming a member. These individuals will be 
asked the same question at the end of the Duck Hunt. This will allow a comparison of activity 
before and after the event. More vendors have donated prizes this year: Highlands Outpost, The 
Fun Factory and Walmart.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Swain Macon 
Produce Rx 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Jen Germain began by showing a plaque received from the 7th Day Adventist Church. MCPH 
received this plaque for participating in their Good Neighbor Clinic.  
 
Ms. Germain then went on to present the Swain Macon Produce Rx Program. She explained 
MCPH received a grant from the Duke Endowment Fund to work with community partners to 
help with hunger in Macon County (joint with Swain County). Studies were done with WCU 
and Dr. Patrick Barren regarding food insecurity. How often to can people eat, how often they 
have to give up food, do they have access to fresh produce? One thing the grant can do is offer 
Produce Rx. If low-income families qualify, they can be prescribed to eat fresh produce. Macon 
County looked at families in WIC. Ms. Germain noted, if families qualify for WIC, they would 
also qualify for Produce Rx. 
 
Please see the handout below.  
 

 
 
What we did: 

The Swain Macon Produce Rx Program is addressing food insecurity and hunger in 

Swain and Macon counties by providing locally grown healthy food boxes to 100 families with 

lower incomes every week for 6 months from January to July 2024. We also provide healthy 

recipes based on the box contents, cooking equipment, and monthly gatherings featuring live 

cooking demonstrations and other community resources. Roughly, 85-100% of the box contents 

are sourced directly from WNC farmers and artisans at fair market value. It is a team effort that 

involves MountainWise, Darnell Farms, the Appalachian Sustainable Agriculture Project, the 

Swain and Macon County Health Departments, EmPOWERing Mountain Food Systems, and 

many resource partners. 

 

Why it is exciting: 

"I deeply appreciate having been included in this program...It is a blessing for me and my 

grandson." -Current participant in the Produce Rx Program, January 11th and May 9th, 2024 

 

This program appears to be very successful so far, based on ongoing feedback from 

participants. Moderate-severe food insecurity and hunger was affecting at least a third of our  

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

participants at the time of enrollment in this program. For example, 29% of adults were 

cutting/skipping meals because they could not afford to buy food and 15% of these adults 

experienced this 15 or MORE days per month. As we near the end of this current series and 

conduct a post-program survey and health screenings in July, we hope to find both improved 

food security and health for these participant families. Ultimately, as we continue to confirm this 

program’s success, we strive to expand this program to 12 months for 140 families, including 

families with young children AND elders (based on input from our participants and partners) so 

that households and farmers can continue to be supported. 

 

 
 
What we did: 

In addition to the Swain Macon Produce Rx Program, we have been working with 

MountainWise and other local partners to improve our farmer’s market in Franklin, further 

address rising food insecurity, and improve the health of Macon County citizens. We sent out 

surveys to local area vendors and customers to find out what they desired in an improved or new 

farmers market. Vendors requested Wi-Fi access to process debit and credit cards, easily 

accessible restrooms and better parking. Customers overwhelming requested the ability to use 

SNAP/EBT benefits. With cooperation from the town of Franklin, we were able to find a better 

location that suits everyone’s needs. Our partners from MountainWise had the experience to set 

up and manage a farmers market that accepts SNAP/EBT benefits. 

 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Why it is exciting: 

Our new Macon County Farmer’s Market got off to a great start on May 4th with over 

$8,000 sold by participating vendors. Each week the market has a variety of vendors that sell  

 

food, plants, natural products, and arts and crafts. There is also a food truck and music. All 

vendors are from the WNC area, and opportunities for education and Rising Star Vendors (kids) 

are available. Customers are able to use their SNAP/EBT cards at the manager’s tent where they 

receive tokens to use at the market in exchange for food and edible plants that they can grow at 

home.  

 

How are these programs possible? 

Both of these exciting new programs were made possible by a grant from the Duke 

Endowment and cooperation from community partners.  

 

Shown below: Example of beautiful produce in a Healthy Food Box from Week 19           

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Ellen Shope asked how often individuals receive boxes. Ms. Germain replied, once a week. 
Kathy McGaha mentioned Darnell Farms sells packages and offers similar boxes that are 
available once a week. She added they will also deliver. 
 
Jerry Hermanson asked how many people from the WIC program signed up. Jen replied Macon 
County and Swain County both had 50 each for a total of 100. Ms. Shope asked if the grant only 
allowed for 50 people. Ms. Germain answered yes. She added they are hoping to improve the 
program from 6 months to 12 months, 140 families instead of 100 families between two counties 
and expand it to seniors.  
 
Ms. McGaha suggested reaching out to Jennifer Hollifield about grant potential for Senior 
Services. Ms. Germain agreed to put Ms. Hollifield in touch with MountainWise.  
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Jimmy Villiard added any unclaimed boxes are donated to CareNet. He also mentioned an 
anonymous benefactor who will purchase up to $500 of unused produce from the farmers market 
each week and donate to CareNet. He noted MountainWise is the lead on both programs 
(Produce Rx and Macon Co Farmers Market) and both support local agriculture. Ellen Shope 
added these programs help foster local farming.  
 
Garret Higdon asked if there is an opportunity to sponsor a box. Ms. Germain said that was an 
excellent question and she would ask. Adding, other sponsorship would have to be written into 
the grant. Jerry Hermanson asked about the grant limitations. Mr. Villiard answered that the 
grant had stipulations, but he would take these great suggestions to their next MountainWise 
meeting.  
 
See recipes below. 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Approval of 
Previous Meeting 

Minutes: 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
Ellen Shope made a motion to approve the previous minutes. Dr. Matt Corbin seconded the 
motion. Motion passed unanimously.  
 
 



 
Old Business: 

 
Update on 

Environmental 
Health 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Kathy McGaha gave an update on Environmental Health. She spoke of attending a 
Commissioners Meeting in support of the proposed EH fees. The County Commissioners have 
requested more time to review the proposed fees and noted Paul Higdon’s displeasure with the 
fees presented. She added he would like the fees to be lower. The County Commissioners then 
expressed concern about the backlog for septics and wells. Acknowledging the backlog, Ms. 
McGaha spoke on the comparison often made between Macon and Jackson counties and went on 
to give examples of the differences. She continued saying, the County Commissioners asked if 
additional positions would help the EH department. Ms. McGaha recommended adding 
positions, contracting with EH Specialist from other counties and overtime. She let them know 
funds have been found in the budget to support overtime. The County Commissioners decided to 
allocate additional money to cover contracting expenses and asked Ms. McGaha to come back 
with a plan. After the Commissioners Meeting, she met with Derek Roland, County Manager. 
During that meeting, it was decided there would be an addition of two new positions proposed in 
the budget. Adding that currently, the backlog is down to about one week.  
 
Jerry Hermanson asked if the County Commissioners would reconsider the proposed EH fees. 
Ms. McGaha replied that she was not sure; however, she believes that County Commissioners 
were more in favor of reducing fees than increasing them. Garrett Higdon said the proposed fees 
were a combination of increased and reduced fees. Ms. McGaha agreed, but said Paul Higdon 
would like Macon County’s fee schedule be structured like Jackson County. Garrett Higdon 
asked if we have information on Jackson County’s workload. Ms. McGaha answered the two 
counties were neck and neck. However, she added, they have two more staff and everyone is 
trained. They also have another layer of positions in their program. 
 
Dr. Matt Corbin mentioned overtime and contracting work is not sustainable. Ms. McGaha 
agreed, noting the physicality of the work and eventual burnout.     
 
Garrett Higdon asked if it would be beneficial for members of BOH to attend the next 
commissioners meeting. Ms. McGaha replied it would not be necessary. She believes the matter 
has been tabled and does not anticipate a vote on the EH fees. Dr. Corbin interjected saying he 
did not see an issue with the proposed EH fees and feels good about the BOH’s 
recommendation. Adding, the decision was based on data. Mr. Hermanson agreed saying there 
was a lot of work that went into determining the fees. He continued stating it was well thought-
out and it was discouraging that it was not voted on. Ms. McGaha assured the group if the 
proposed EH fees come back up, she would be sure to let them know.         
 
Ms. McGaha moved on to the EH work management system. She reminded the group of 
discussion in previous meetings regarding computer software that would benefit both EH and 
Building Inspections. Mr. Roland, County Manager has added it to the proposed budget. Ms. 
McGaha added that staff from EH and Building Inspections are planning a visit to Catawba 
County to observe the system being considered. Garrett Higdon asked if the group could have a 
demonstration of the system. Ms. McGaha answered yes; suggesting she could notify them when 
the next demo is scheduled.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
New Business: 

 
Annual Child 

Fatality 
Prevention Report 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
Jennifer Garrett presented the Annual Child Fatality Prevention Report. See below.  

 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Annual 
Communicable 
Disease Report 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 

 
 
 
Jamie Waldroop presented the Annual Communicable Disease Report. See below.  

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Board of Health 
Training Item: 

 
 
 

Next Meeting 
Date: 

 
 

Announcements: 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
2024 NALBOH Annual Conference 
Nashville, TN 
August 12-14, 2024 
 
 
July 23, 2024 
 
 
Jerry Hermanson informed the group of a request he is preparing to make at the next BOH 
meeting. He would like the BOH to receive more content regarding things in the community that 
may overlap some of their responsibilities. He acknowledged the information they have been  



 
 
 
 
 
 

Adjournment: 
 

 
Minutes Recorded 

by: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
receiving is important. However, he believes the BOH should be more aware of what affects the 
public health in the community besides the health department. Mr. Hermanson requested this be 
added to the agenda in July.  
 
 
Garrett Higdon made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Dr. Roy Lenzo seconded the motion. 
Motion to adjourn passed unanimously at 7:31pm. 
 
 
Amanda Cowart 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
         
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 


